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COMMENTS: 
 
CHARACTER: 
 
The writer does an excellent job creating complex, honest 
characters in this story. While occasionally their 
relationships don’t feel as authentic as they could, 
individually the characters work really well. 
 
DANIEL – The lead of the story is clearly a tormented man – 
he’s been dragged into this life of crime by his father and 
has hated himself for it. While this isn’t particularly 
unique, what works really well is Daniel’s manic energy. 
This is a refreshing character trait in a genre of film 
known for brooding leads. It is also worth noting that the 
lead always remains likable despite his massive mistakes – 
including murder – because his decisions are always so 
impossible. We can almost see ourselves making the choices 
he makes. 
 
While Daniel is extremely complex, what hurts this 
character is his connection to Maria. While we know he is 
obsessed with ‘winning her back’ we don’t really get enough 
of their back-story to ever know why the two were together 
to begin with. What is it they saw in each other? As the 
story plays out in its current form, Daniel seems more just 
like an obsessed stalker than an ex-husband. While a level 
of that is clearly intentional, more of their relationship 
would make the driving force on this character shine. 
 
MARIA – Maria is a very likable character and we fear for 
her safety. This makes it that much more painful and 
shocking that she’s brutally executed at the midpoint! A 
truly amazing twist. 
 
This character’s biggest problem is tied closely into 
Daniel’s – we don’t follow that relationship. This is 
especially true from Maria’s end: why did she ever love 
Daniel? Without exploring this, the one strong female 
character ends up feeling flat and only a tool for the plot 
to hang on. 
 
LEN – The fact that the villain is the adopted brother of 
the lead is interesting, but doesn’t play out to the level 
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it could. How does this close relationship impact their 
choices? In this current draft, it doesn’t really feel like 
it does. The brothers battle each other without hesitation. 
With that said, Len is a truly terrifying villain. While 
not purely unique, he will definitely be a presence on the 
screen. 
 
The remaining secondary characters are mostly well 
executed. Daniel’s son’s arc is really delicately and 
beautifully done. His father provides necessary comic 
relief, though remains a little one note throughout. Show 
us how Daniel’s father really feels about his son entering 
the life of crime to make this character come to life. 
 
PLOT: 
 
What is really amazing about this plot is that it is always 
completely unpredictable. We never quite know where it will 
turn and yet (almost) every twist is always believable. 
 
The biggest area that feels like it needs to be revisited 
is the cops’ search for Daniel. The way Daniel escapes 
their grasp feels a bit stretched. It’s interesting to see 
Daniel interacting directly with Hughes, but watching him 
convince Hughes of his innocence only hours after murdering 
his partner feels almost impossible. There needs to be a 
more setup build up for this payoff to work. 
 
As can often be the case in these stories, the villain 
seems to have no fear of the police. Is this because he has 
bought them? If so, it may be worthy to touch on so that 
his unhindered reign of terror on everything he crosses 
feels a bit more realistic. 
 
Other than those small issues, this plotting is really top-
notch. 
 
STRUCTURE: 
 
The mid-point twist of Maria being executed is surprising, 
emotional, and impacting. However, with a twist that big, 
the genre of the story almost changes. We go from a paced, 
strategic drama to an all out action flick. Personally, the 
shift was just a bit too sudden for it to fully work. 
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It is recommended that you introduce some of the more 
“action” elements of the story a bit earlier so the 
audience isn’t taken off guard by the sudden change in 
pace. Like-wise, it may be smart to eliminate some of the 
later set-pieces, especially the car chase scene. You want 
to land somewhere in the land of DRIVE and not in the area 
of the EXPENDABLES. 
 
DIALOGUE: 
 
When you have a bunch of low-life criminals interacting in 
a small, specific part of town you inevitably end up with a 
lot of characters sounding similar. The best thing the 
author did to prevent this from being too problematic is 
focus heavily on giving Daniel a unique voice. However, 
after the lead, everyone else sounds effectively the same. 
Some have some quirks, but they aren’t truly defined as 
unique individuals through their voice. 
 
Taking a pass and focusing on Maria’s motivations and Len’s 
voice would really make everything come together from a 
dialogue perspective. 
 
CONCEPT 
 
The crime-drama arena is crowded, but the nice infusion of 
action and a manic lead into a noir style story really 
works to set this script and concept apart. While this 
isn’t something I would call “high-concept”, it is 
certainly a very realistic platform for a fantastic feature 
script. 
 
 
OVERALL: PASS / CONSIDER / RECOMMEND 
 
The script’s unique characters and twisted plot set this 
crime-drama apart from the pack. The writer is clearly 
talented in this area and infuses just enough of their own 
voice into the genre for this to be a project that should 
get them some attention. 



Scores

plot: 7.0 
character: 8.0 
concept: 7.0 
format: 9.0 
voice: 7.0 
structure: 6.0 
dialogue: 6.0 


